
AGENDA 
SOUTH HAVEN CHARTER TOWNSHIP 

May 14, 2025 
 

1.  Call to Order 
2.  Pledge of Allegiance 
3.  Approval of Minutes of April 9, 2025 
4.  Correspondence 
5.  Public Comments, Audience Members are allowed 3 minutes to discuss items not on 

the Agenda (5 minutes for groups) 
6.  Approval of Agenda 

 
7.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS        

A) Affordable Housing Updates  
B) Short Term Rental Updates - Granicus  
C)  

 
8. NEW BUSINESS 

A) 6th Avenue Development - Road 
B) Set Public Hearing for May 27th for CDBG Grant 
C) SHAWSA Budget 
D) Bloom & Sluggett – Prosecution Services 
E) Bendzinski Contract 
F)  
 

9. REPORTS 
Airport 
Building/Electrical/Mechanical 
Building Committee  
Fire/Ambulance 
Library 
Park Committee  
Planning Commission 
Roads 
Senior Services 
Water/Sewer Authority 
Zoning Board of Appeals 
 

10. TREASURER’S REPORT 

11. BOARD COMMENTS  

12. ADJOURNMENT  

 



SOUTH HAVEN CHARTER TOWNSHIP 

   MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 9, 2025 

 

Present:  Stein, Fisher, Bertorelli, Poole, Lewandowski, and Wiatrowski  

Absent:  DeGrandchamp 

Meeting was called to order by Supervisor Stein at 7:30 p.m.  

Motion by Wiatrowski, supported by Poole, to approve the Minutes of the March 

12, 2025 Regular Meeting as presented.  All voted in favor.  Motion carried. 

Zach Kenreich was in attendance to give a report for SHAES.   

Motion by Lewandowski, supported by Fisher, to approve the Agenda.  All voted 

in favor.  Motion carried. 

Supervisor Stein reported that the 73rd Street apartment complex has submitted 

an application with MSHDA.  He also reported that the Planning Commission 

continues to work on updating the Zoning Ordinance and are working on changing 

density which could help with affordable housing.  Also, the township owns 

property it could consider for development.  He reported that Granicus should be 

ready to work with our Short Term Rentals in May. 

Motion by Wiatrowski, supported by Poole, to open the Public Hearing for 

Applewood Special Assessment District.  All voted in favor.  Motion carried.  

Supervisor Stein – The Road Commission will accept the road after the repairs are 

completed, the assessment is for 10 years and the cost is approximately $7300.00 

per property. 

Jim Horan – 73140 6th Avenue – does the estimate include bond costs. 

Supervisor Stein – the Township is floating the loan. 

Tim Cagle – 73195 Cider Ct. – Do we know when we will put the bid out? 

Bret Witkowski – Probably June and costs have been coming in under estimates. 

Motion by Lewandowski, supported by Poole, to close the Public Hearing.  All 

voted in favor.  Motion carried. 

Motion by Wiatrowski, supported by Lewandowski, to approve Resolution 25-11 

a Special Assessment District.  All voted in favor by roll call vote.  Motion carried. 

Motion by Wiatrowski, supported by Lewandowski, to approve a lawn 

maintenance contract with Moreno and Sons contingent upon a signed contract 

reflecting their bid and proof of insurance.  All voted in favor.  Motion carried. 

Motion by Lewandowski, supported by Wiatrowski, to adopt Resolution 25-13 to 

Adopt Ordinance #168 Short Term Rental Ordinance with Amendments.  All voted 

in favor by roll call vote.  Motion carried. 



Ted Guimond a resident of CR 689 asked that we consider allowing his Short Term 

Rental to receive an exception and allow for shorter stays as his rental home is in 

the middle of a commercial area.  It was recommended to Mr. Guimond that we 

seek an amendment for his situation and allow for the Short Term Rental 

Ordinance as is become law in the meantime.   

Motion by Poole, supported by Wiatrowski, to adopt the 2021 International Fire 

Code.  All voted in favor.  Motion carried. 

Reports from various committees and authorities were received. W.C. Askew was 

in attendance for the Road Commission and along with Bret Witkowski. 

Motion by Fisher, supported by Lewandowski, to approve payment of anticipated 

bills in the amount of $210,301.69.  All voted in favor by roll call vote.  Motion 

carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:51 p.m. 

 

_________________________               ___________________________ 

Brenda Bertorelli, Clerk                           Ross Stein, Supervisor 
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AGREEMENT FOR CDBG GRANT ADMINISTRATION 

This Agreement is made as of     , 2025, by and between South Haven Charter 

Township, a Michigan charter township with offices at 09761 Blue Star Highway, South Haven, 

MI 49090 (the "Township"), and the South Haven Area Water-Sewer Authority, a public body 

corporate whose address is 1199 8th Avenue, South Haven, MI 49090 (the “SHAWSA”). 

RECITALS 

A. Pursuant to the South Haven Area Water-Sewer Authority Contract dated November 2016 (the 

“SHAWSA Contract”), SHAWSA owns and operates the public water and sewer systems 

within the Township. 

B. The Michigan Strategic Fund has invited Units of General Local Government to apply for its 

Water-Related Infrastructure Competitive Funding Round, which is part of the Community 

Development Block Grant (“CDBG”) program. 

C. SHAWSA is ineligible to apply for the grant because it does not qualify as a Unit of Local 

Government, but the Township itself is eligible. 

D. The Township desires to request $1,081,000 in CDBG funds to install water main along 6th 

Avenue and 73 1/2 Street, an area currently serviced by private wells with a concern due to 

high arsenic levels (0.010 mg/l).  

E. SHAWSA believes that the Township’s proposed project is in the best interest of the public 

water system and is therefore entering into this agreement pursuant to Section 7.2 of the 

SHAWSA Contract to establish the terms and conditions by which the Township will apply 

for and administer the grant until the project is complete, at which point it will transfer the new 

infrastructure to SHAWSA.  

TERMS AND CONDITIONS 

1. Grant Application. The Township will apply for approximately $1,081,000 in CDBG funds 

through the Michigan Strategic Fund’s Water-Related Infrastructure Competitive Funding 

Round to install water main along 6th Avenue and 73 1/2 Street (the “Project”). The Project 

will connect to the existing SHAWSA water main at 6th Avenue and Blue Star Highway. 

2. Township Responsibilities. The Township shall be responsible for: 

a. Serving as the official applicant for the CDBG grant; 

b. Holding the required public hearing in accordance with CDBG requirements; 

c. Adopting the necessary resolutions authorizing the grant application; 

d. Signing and submitting all grant application materials; 

e. If the grant is awarded, entering into a grant agreement with the Michigan Strategic Fund; 

f. Establishing and maintaining a separate fund or account for the receipt and disbursement 

of grant funds; 

g. Providing the required local match funding of $370,000, which will be provided to the 

Township by SHAWSA as set forth in Section 5 of this Agreement; 

h. Submitting all required reports and documentation to the Michigan Strategic Fund; 
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i. Complying with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, regulations, and requirements 

governing the CDBG program;  

j. Providing timely approval for all invoices and draw requests prepared by SHAWSA; and 

k. Performing such other necessary responsibilities that may only be performed by a Local 

Unit of Government upon SHAWSA’s reasonable request. 

3. SHAWSA Responsibilities. SHAWSA shall be responsible for: 

a. Providing technical expertise in preparation of the grant application, including engineering 

information, cost estimates, and project specifications; 

b. Upon award of grant funds, providing day-to-day administrative management of the 

Project, including but not limited to: 

i. Preparing bid documents in compliance with federal procurement requirements; 

ii. Managing the bid process; 

iii. Overseeing construction activities; 

iv. Monitoring compliance with all applicable federal, state, and local requirements; 

v. Preparing all payment requests and supporting documentation; 

vi. Maintaining all required Project records; and 

vii. Providing all necessary technical information for grant closeout. 

c. Submitting all draft documents to the Township for review and approval before final 

submission to the Michigan Strategic Fund or MEDC; 

d. Attending Township meetings as needed to provide Project updates; and 

e. Upon completion of the Project, incorporating the new water main into the SHAWSA 

Water System in accordance with the SHAWSA Contract. 

4. Project Ownership. Upon completion of the Project, the Township will convey title to the water 

main to SHAWSA if allowable under the terms and conditions of the grant. If such conveyance 

is not allowable under the terms and conditions of the grant, the Township shall lease, license, 

or otherwise authorize SHAWSA to access, maintain, repair, replace, and otherwise exercise 

control over the water main until a conveyance can be legally accomplished. Regardless of 

legal ownership, upon completion, the water main installed through the Project shall be 

operated as part of the SHAWSA Water System as defined in Section 2.4 of the SHAWSA 

Contract. SHAWSA shall be responsible for the operation, maintenance, repair, and 

replacement of the water main in accordance with the SHAWSA Contract. 

5. Compensation and Funding.  

a. SHAWSA agrees to pay $370,000 to the Township immediately upon receipt of the grant 

award notification for use as local matching funds required by the terms and conditions of 

the grant. This amount will be refunded to SHAWSA if for any reason the grant funds are 

not received and the project is not constructed. 
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b. In consideration for the services provided by SHAWSA under this Agreement, the 

Township agrees to: 

i. Promptly process payment requests for eligible Project costs prepared by SHAWSA; 

and 

ii. Authorize SHAWSA to receive and retain any tap fees or connection charges 

specifically related to the Project area, which shall be established in accordance with 

SHAWSA's standard rate structure. 

6. Term and Termination. This Agreement shall commence on the date first written above and 

shall continue until the Project and all grant closeout requirements are complete. 

Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be terminated early by: (a) mutual written 

agreement of the parties; or (b) automatically if the grant application is not approved. 

7. Indemnification. To the fullest extent permitted under Michigan law, the Township and 

SHAWSA shall each indemnify and hold harmless the other from any claims, damages, or 

liabilities arising from their respective negligent acts or omissions in the performance of this 

Agreement. 

8. Dispute Resolution. In the event of a dispute arising under this Agreement, the parties shall 

follow the dispute resolution procedures outlined in Section 10.1 of the SHAWSA Contract. 

9. Miscellaneous. 

A. This is the entire agreement between the parties regarding its subject matter.  It supersedes 

and replaces any other agreements.  This Agreement may not be modified or amended except 

in writing signed by the parties.  It shall not be affected by any course of dealing.  The captions 

are for reference only and shall not affect its interpretation.  The recitals are an integral part of 

the Agreement. 

B. The parties represent, warrant and agree that they have had the opportunity to receive 

independent legal advice from their attorneys with respect to the advisability of entering into 

this Agreement and are signing this Agreement after having been fully advised as to its effect.  

This Agreement shall be construed as if mutually drafted. 

C. To the extent permitted by law, the jurisdiction and venue for any action brought pursuant 

to, arising from, or to enforce any provision of this Agreement shall be solely in the state courts 

in Van Buren County, Michigan.  This subsection shall remain in full force and effect following 

the termination of this Agreement. 

The parties have signed this Agreement as of the date first above written. 

SOUTH HAVEN AREA WATER/SEWER 

AUTHORITY 

 

By:               

 Dana Burd, Director 

 

 SOUTH HAVEN CHARTER TOWNSHIP  

 

 

By:               

 Ross Stein, Township Supervisor 

 

By:               

  Brenda Bertorelli, Township Clerk 

 































 

 

            SOUTH HAVEN AREA REGIONAL AIRPORT AUTHORITY MINUTES 

 

APRIL 16, 2025 

 

Pursuant to Act 267 of 1976, as amended (Open Meetings Act), the Board Members of the 

South Haven Area Regional Airport Authority (SHARAA) met at the South Haven Area 

Regional Airport, 73020 C.R. 380, South Haven, Michigan on Wednesday, APRIL 16 2025. 

 

  Jon Woodhams_ Called a regular meeting of the South Haven Area Regional Airport 

Authority Board to order at 7:30 pm. 

 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  

Jon Woodhams, Geneva Township, Vice Chair 

Jim Sankofski, Casco Township 

         Julian Allen, Covert Township 

                                 Ross Woodhams, alternate for City of South Haven 

         Fred Bower, Covert Township  

  
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT: 

           Mary Hosley, City of South Haven 

                                 Brent Nichols-Chair 

                                 Todd Jensen, South Haven Township 

 

I. Agenda: _Julian Allen_ motioned to approve the agenda for the APRIL 16, 2025, Airport Board 

Meeting. __Ross Woodhams_ seconded this motion. All voted in favor. The motion to approve 

the agenda carries. YEA   5__ / NA _0_       

 

 

II. Public Comments: Mrs. Goldner brought to the Airport Board’s attention that a dead 

deer lay in the ditch at the intersection of 16th Ave and 72nd St, on Airport property.  

 

          _ _Julian Allen__ motioned to approve the consent agenda, and   Fred Bower_     

            seconded this motion: 

 

Consent Agenda:  
Expenses from: 

▪ MARCH 2025 Totaling:  $56,351.93 

 

▪ Manager’s report dated: APRIL 16, 2025 

 

▪ Minutes of  MARCH 19, 2024 

 

 

A roll call vote to approve the consent agenda was taken and all voted in favor. The motion carries.  

YEA __5__ / NA __0_ 

 

III.     Committee Reports: Financial Committee met on 3/24/2025 to plan the financial budget for 

the next fiscal year.  



 

 

Fred Bower, Covert Township 

             Julian Allen, Covert Township 

Jim Sankofski, Casco Township 

Nancy Kelley, Treasurer 

John Carlson, Secretary 

 

 
IV.    Old Business:   

 

None 

 

 

  
V. New Business: 

     

     None 

 

 

 

IV. Member Comments:  

     None  

 

 

 Julian Allen_ moved to adjourn the meeting _Ross Woodhams_ seconded this motion. The 

meeting was adjourned at: _7:40pm_ 

 

SOUTH HAVEN AREA REGIONAL AIRPORT AUTHORITY 
 

Brent Nichols, Chairman 

Jon Woodhams, Geneva Township, Vice Chair 

Todd Jensen, South Haven Township 

Mary Hosley, City of South Haven 

Ross Woodhams, alternate for City of South Haven 

































 

Van Buren Conservation District 
April 2025 Program Update 

                                 Submitted by Emilly Hickmott, Executive Director 
 
 
Thank you to everyone who helped promote our Tree Seedling Sale and Reforestation efforts this year! At the 
beginning of April, we were able to help over 15,000 native and naturalized seedlings find homes in 
Southwest Michigan. These seedlings will grow into trees and shrubs that will help filter our air and hold in 
place our valuable soil. They also create great habitat for our native birds, pollinators, and other wildlife. The 
funds we collect through these efforts go on to fund our other conservation projects designed to make Van 
Buren County even healthier and more resilient to climate and economic changes.  
 
Please remember to help us get as many responses to our brief survey as possible before the end of May. 
We want to hear from as many folks as possible about the needs of Van Buren County so that we can keep 
serving you and pursuing funding for projects that make a difference here. Thank you for your thoughts and 
your help spreading the word!  
 
Conservation Needs Assessment Survey: Only one month left to take our quick survey to guide 
conservation in Van Buren County. Whether you live, work, or play in Van Buren County, we need your input. 
Your thoughts help the VBCD better serve you, our community, and our natural resources.  
 
The VBCD brings programs, services, education, and events to our community. To address our local needs, 
we need your local voice. Your input helps us focus conservation funding and programming for Van Buren 
County. This quick survey takes about 10 minutes. All responses are anonymous. For assistance with the 
survey, contact us at info@VanBurenCD.org or call 269-657-4030 x5. Complete the survey to be entered into 
a drawing for special prizes! Take the survey by May 31, 2025! https://vanburencd.org/input/  
 
Grant Opportunity: MI Healthy Climate Challenge Grants - The Department of Environment, Great Lakes, 
and Energy (EGLE) Office of Climate and Energy’s (OCE) MI Healthy Climate Challenge grant program will 
include multiple grant competitions through 2026 that aim to expand equitable access to solar energy, 
grow green lending capacity, and increase access to clean energy funding across the state. Solar for 
Savings applications are now open and will be accepted until 5 p.m. July 30, 2025. To learn more and apply, 
visit Michigan.gov/MHCChallenge.  
 
Michigan Home Energy Rebates Program (MiHER): A program that will help households across the state 
save thousands of dollars on energy expenses through home energy improvements and new, efficient 
appliances. MiHER will prioritize households with incomes at or below 80% of their county’s Area Median 
Income (AMI). Michigan renters and homeowners interested in the programs can learn more at 
Michigan.gov/HomeEnergyRebates and can submit a MiHER application. 
 
Program Updates: 
 

● Ag Conservation/Water Quality Projects (Erin Fuller, Colleen Forestieri, Carlie Southland) - In March, 
the Water Quality Team helped coordinate our annual farm conference, “Farming for the Future.” 
More than 140 people came together on March 12 to learn about regenerative agriculture, pollinator 
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Van Buren Conservation District 
April 2025 Program Update 

                                 Submitted by Emilly Hickmott, Executive Director 
 
 

habitat, rotational grazing, invasive species management, and more. Keynote speaker Jeremy 
Sweeten spoke about his regenerative agriculture journey as a first-generation farmer. VBCD staff 
also shared cost-share programs that can offer funding to farmers to try conservation practices. 

● SWxSW Corner CISMA (Cooperative Invasive Species Management Area) Team (Abbie Bristol, Alex 
Florian, Jena Johnson) - In March, the CISMA Team balanced reporting on past events, planning for 
2025 projects and responding to immediate concerns. We have concluded our winter work and are 
gathering the loose ends for the upcoming busy season, but also made time to respond to Van 
Buren’s first detection of hemlock woolly adelgid. The Team also attended the Michigan Invasive 
Species Coalition annual meeting where we shared knowledge and expertise with State partners 
and fellow CISMAs. 

● Michigan Agriculture Environmental Assurance Program (MAEAP) (Kyle Mead) - The technician 
had 3 public facing events in March. Regional Envirothon as 1, went well and wouldn’t have been 
accomplished without the volunteers from VBCD and area NRCS/CD staff. Farming for the Future was 
well attended and resulted in several new MAEAP contacts and face to face time with current MAEAP 
farmers. Lastly Alex, Lucas and Kyle held a small hike for the Bangor Boy Scout troop that asked for 
assistance with their Forestry Merit Badge. We were able to take them on a hike through a local 
preserve and check off most of their requirements for the badge. 

● National Association of Conservation Districts (NRCS) Technical Assistance (Lucas Hartman, 
Gabriel Francisco) - During the month of March, the VBCD had its yearly “Farming for the Future” 
conference at the Van Buren ISD in Lawrence Michigan. The day was largely enjoyable, and the 
feedback from attendees was all around positive. This year our keynote speaker was Jeremy 
Sweeten of “Understanding Ag” who is a first generation farmer from the Upper Peninsula of 
Michigan where he and his wife own a cattle and hay farm. Other than Farming for the Future, this 
month was largely devoted to finishing up final edits to new EQIP contracts, getting to work on 2025 
round 2 EQIP applications and CSP applicants. 

● Outreach (Jacob Diljak) - Collections and events are heating up with the weather. Events, booths, 
and other public outreach initiatives are in the works. We’re looking forward to providing engaging 
education, valuable services, and needed support! Invite us to your events! Check out our recycling 
collection schedule on our website (VanBurenCD.org/van-buren-county-recycling-collections/). 

● Resource Recovery & Recycling (Kalli Marshall, Jacob Diljak) - Spring has sprung and we are ready 
for action. This year Kalli has enjoyed resurrecting the Resource Recovery Blog “Tidbits and 
Announcements”. Additionally this month, the group has taken charge of several outreach events 
like Farming for the Future, Envirothon, and Kalli ended the month with a Compost Education 
presentation at Decatur Homeschool Hangout. 
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